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Vail Recreation District January 25, 2007 Meeting Minutes


Minutes of the Regular Meeting

Of the Board of Directors

Vail Park and Recreation District

dba Vail Recreation District

January 25, 2007

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Vail Recreation District, Town of Vail, Eagle County, Colorado, was held on January 25, 2007, at 5:00 p.m., at the Town of Vail, Council Chambers, Eagle County, Colorado, in accordance with the applicable statutes of the State of Colorado.

1. MEMBERS PRESENT


1.1. Scott Proper, Michelle Hall, Rick Sackbauer and Ken Wilson 

2. MEMBERS ABSENT AND EXCUSED

2.1. Joe Hanlon

3. STAFF PRESENT


3.1. Mike Ortiz, Amy Ludke, John Monson, Chad Young, Alice Plain 

4. TOV MEMBERS PRESENT




4.1. Pam Brandmeyer

5. OTHERS PRESENT

5.1. None

6. CONSULTANTS PRESENT


6.1. Jim Collins, Collins, Cockrel and Cole, Eric Weaver, Robertson & Marchetti, P.C. 

7. CALL TO ORDER


7.1. Scott Proper called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. 

8. APPROVAL OF 1/11/07 MEETING MINUTES

8.1. Director Proper moved to approve the January 11th , 2007 Board meeting minutes. Director Hall seconded. Approved unanimously.

9. PUBLIC INPUT OF ITEMS NOT ON AGENDA


9.1. None

10. §24-6-203(3)(e), C.R.S REPORTING AND DISCLOSURE OF GIFTS, HONORARIA AND OTHER BENEFITS.

10.1. Mr. Eric Weaver stated that he wanted to advise the new Board Members that  they may be required to disclose the amount of gifts received from being Board members.  The requirements are laid out in a memo received from Mr. Collins office which was distributed to the Board. 
11. UPDATE ON YOUTH SERVICES OPERATIONS – CHAD YOUNG

11.1. Mr. Chad Young started with an update on the 06 Santa’s Workshop sponsored by Millennium Bank. He stated it was quite a success with many parents and kids attending both nights. He stated that he would not been able to have done it without the help, support and financial backing from Millennium Bank. He stated that one of the fun events that night was the kids were able to take photos with Mr. Tom Gaylord, disguised as Santa Claus. 

11.2. He went onto state that the Christmas Holiday “Schools-Out Camp” was 98% full, along with the KidZone After-School programs meeting capacity at all the schools as well. He stated that Imagination Station also had an increase in income and attendance.

11.3. Mr. Young went onto state that Eagle County Commissioners continue to remain in agreement with supplementing After-School programming; he stated that the money supplements continue to grow for those programs. 
11.4. Mr. Young stated that he has hired a new full-time hourly employee in the Youth Services department. Her name is Ms. Sara Gieb and will be joining the District soon. 

11.5. He spoke about possibly cutting back on expenses for Camp Vail this year by not buying tickets to ride the Gondola as much and changing the “Mountain Day” to working more with Gore Range Natural Sciences. Using them for more outdoor programming in collaboration with Tom Gaylord at the Nature Center. This obviously would cut costs by eliminating tickets purchases for Gondola rides, averaging $1200 per summer.  

11.6. Mr. Chad Young stated that a Camp Vail site for the 07 season was still in question. Mr. Young reminded the Board that the Golden Peak Location was not going to be available for the 07 Summer Season and that he was looking vigorously for another Camp Vail site. He currently has the option of the Red Sandstone Elementary site with a decreased capacity per day from 20 to 15 kids. He stated that he might have the option of splitting the older kids at one location and the younger at another location. He is still researching options. 

11.7. Director Sackbauer stated that staff needed to have a permanent location for Camp Vail 2007 by next Board Meeting Thursday February 8, 2007, we cannot waste time. He went onto state if we cannot find a permanent location by the next Board Meeting than he requested a solid update on the route in which staff will take on this issue. Mr. Young stated that he could not commit to a date on where the new location would be, he did agree that he would give the Board an update at the next Board meeting on Thursday February 8, 2007.

11.8. Mr. Young went onto state that he has trying to encourage parents to speak with the School Board to enforce a mandatory location for Camp Vail. Director Sackbauer requested an update next Bard Meeting Thursday, February 8, 2007. Director Hall asked if Edwards Elementary could be a possible site. Mr. Young stated that he would look into it.

11.9. Mr. Ortiz suggested that we possibly use Battle Mountain as a site for the older kids. Mr. Young stated he would look into that possibility as well.

11.10. Director Sackbauer also suggested that we get summer info out to the community and guests now to enable us to market our programs for the upcoming summer season. 

11.11. Mr. Ortiz stated that Mr. John Monson put together a map detailing all the Vail Recreation District Satellite facilities. He included the VRD exclusive sites, making it very clear for the visitor to read and understand.

12. DISCUSSION OF USE AND APPLICATION OF VAIL GOLF CLUB NAME

12.1. Ms. Alice Plain explained to the Board that after doing some local research that the current name, “The Vail Golf Club” is the best name for the course.  Although it may be confusing to visitors and guests, having the”Club” name provides the reader the impression of a “Club” atmosphere . Ms. Plain suggested that instead of changing the name to The Vail Golf Course, we simply add signage and literature at the bottom of “Public Welcome”.  She stated that this would be included on all signage at the golf course, our web site, brochures and possibly getting it listed on the highway signs as well (I-70 corridor) 

12.2. Director Hall stated those were all good suggestions and suggested that we change the Vail Tennis Center name to be listed as the Vail Tennis Club, to remain consistent with the Vail Golf Club name.

12.3. Director Sackbauer agreed with Ms. Plain’s suggestion and added that we also needed to improve all signage at the golf course including the awning. Staff needs to freshen and clean up the course starting by introducing new signs at the course. Mr. Ortiz agreed and stated that Mr. Sarro is currently working on that. The purpose is to make golf course signs as visible to the public as possible making it known that the Vail Golf Course is indeed a public course. 

12.4. Director Sackbauer suggested that we produce Nordic signs for the winter months as well. We need to distinguish the Nordic Center in the winter from the Golf Course in the summer. Mr. Ortiz agreed and stated that he would look into it. 

13. 2006 DECEMBER FINANCIALS 

13.1. Mr. Eric Weaver reported no significant changes from previous financials; with most departments remaining favorable to budget but unexpected capital expenditures offsetting the majority of these positive variances. Mr. Weaver went onto state that the District is favorable to budget by $60,000, with more that $200,000 additional funds now in bank accounts compared to last year.  Mr. Weaver stated that Golf revnues were the only significan unfavorable variance compared to budget and feels that much of this variance is due to bad weather on several key days. 

13.2. He added that since 2007 is a revaluation year by the County assessor, he is anticipating a significan increase in assessed value for tax collections in 2008.  This increase will provide additional funding for the District to keep improving it’s financial position.
13.3. Mr. Weaver went onto state that he and staff met regarding department vehicles. He stated that they had a successful meeting and would be purchasing 2 new trucks as budgeted; one for Golf and one for the Sports Department to pull the new covered trailer to and from events and races. The current truck being used in Sports cannot adequately tow the trailer in various capacities. He went onto state that Youth Services is now transported more kids than ever. They need a van that will accommodate kids to and from Edwards on a daily basis and is a safe vehicle for the children to travel in.  He informed the Board that he would like to purchase a new van in addition to the two trucks to accomidate these needs.  No Board concerns were expressed with this additional purchase.
13.4. He went onto state that he is also looking into a benefits package for fulltime hourly employees. He stated he is looking into a scaled down package and possibly amending the pension docs to allow for participation by our hourly employees. His plan is to research the packages available from Vail Resorts and other competing employers and develop a similar plan. Providing these benefits will help deal with hourly employee recruiting and retention issues.

14. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR INPUT

14.1. ACTION ITEMS LIST

14.1.1. Directors Sackbauer and Wilson – Requested VRD staff assistance with the planning of the State High School Nordic and Alpine Ski Championships in February – I have spoken with Kara Hyde and Dan Conway of Vail Resorts regarding their concerns about this event.  I’m now trying to set a meeting where Rich Houghton (BMHS), Dan Verbeten (VMS), Dan Conway (VRI), Steve Wright (Vail PD), Steve Sarro, Joel Rabinowitz and I work to set task lists for that is involved in Vail hosting this event.

14.2. INFORMATION ONLY. NO BOARD ACTION REQUESTED

14.3. Golf Operations

14.4. Working on the Website for VGC – leaning towards “cybergolf” to build new website and have additional features as well – e-mail marketing features, online tee times. 

14.5. Contacted Mr. Div Manula about marketing golf in Vail to Asian community. He is fluent in Japanese and has contacts in the Western Asian community. We plan to meet next week when he gets back in town. 

14.6. Colorado Golf Association is sending us new software for handicap and tournament programs. VGC has not updated these in recent years. Jerry from the CGA said he would be happy to come up here when we set up and make sure everything is in proper order for the summer (free of charge).

14.7. Arranged Breckenridge Mechanical (with the help of Mr. Sarro) to look at our heating and air problems in the back office. Work in progress. Looking for the least expensive solution. Found the problem – parts are ordered. 

14.8. Talked with the company ETS about integrating the credit card transactions with Fore Reservations. They also integrate gift cards. Competitive pricing for credit card charges.

14.9. Working with Mr. Troy Brown (IT) on the 479-2260 golf course phone number. No luck as of yet – work in progress. Nordic knows to pass on golf questions to Alice in the meantime. 

14.10. With the cooperation of Mr. Shane Sluder, Mr. Dan Weiland, Mr. Sarro and Ms. Alice Plain – moved the rubber mats from the L-Room to the downstairs Nordic area to make it safer for the guests to walk on the slick floor. 

14.11. Receiving several résumés for the 1st Assistant’s job posted on PGA member website.

14.12. Connected with Mr. Paul Abling from the Vail Valley Chamber and Tourism Bureau. We have a meeting and lunch planned for Tuesday, Jan 23rd at Noon. 

14.13. Worked with Mr. Steve Sarro on the facility upgrades at the golf course including clubhouse, tee boxes, bridges that need to happen in 2007.  

14.14. H2B Visa Status: As of Jan 17th. We should be receiving approval this week from the Colorado Department of Labor to start advertising the golf course positions locally. 

14.15. Spoke with Mr. Dave Kolquist: First Tee Director for Eagle County. We plan to develop programs for local kids at the Vail GC and programs for kids visiting the valley. Dave and I have set up a meeting for Jan 24th at 3 pm at the Youth Foundation. 

14.16. In the process of researching scorecard company’s. Contacted company “Best Approach” in Mesa, AZ. They designed the Broadmoor Golf Course Scorecards. Sending samples this week. 

14.17. Working on acquiring golf course photos of the golf course to use for collateral and website. 

14.18. Clubhouse facelift: Stained the new doorframes in the back office area. 

14.19. Met with Vail Valley Printing and Graphics to design new golf course letterhead, business cards, and note cards. Will be used for group hotel packets, letters, thank you notes etc. (Using golf course colors – green and yellow) 

14.20. Spoke with Ms. Caroline Wisneski and Mr. Ed Wisneski about working here this summer on the outside service crew. We plan to get together in Feb when they are in Vail on vacation. 

14.21. Completing First Tee Level 1 Coaching today with a phone interview at 2 pm on Wed- passed (
14.22. Registered to attend First Tee Level 2 Coaches Training Feb 15-17th in Phoenix. Plan to tie in sight visits of resort golf courses – customer service ideas etc.

14.23. Golf Maintenance

14.24. Ms. Alice Plain and Mr. Steve Sarro met and discussed capital projects that needed immediate attention. Following that report we discussed a two-day seminar for all golf and parks maintenance employees. Our plan is to open the golf course Friday May 11th with that giving us enough time to fire up the irrigation system, repair and make changes to irrigation on the driving range, mulch and put up the net, aerify greens, tees, and “yellow brick road” (Nordic track). Prior to opening the course our plan is to take the Monday and Tuesday before opening and have a training seminar for employees. Each day would consist of 3-4 hours of orientation, training and customer service. Mr. Sarro would like to focus it around the 5 star, 5 diamond training I used to teach at the Broadmoor. It will give the golf operation and maintenance employees a chance to get to know everyone and begin the season working together as a team.

14.25. Mr. Terry Troyer also has rejoined us temporarily to build some footlockers and coat hangers for the Nordic locker room areas.

14.26. As of Monday Mr. Sarro gave the go ahead for IGS to make up new signs for the Nordic track. It should take them 7-10 business days to have them completed.

14.27. After a weekend of snow I had the opportunity to drive the snow cat and check out the track conditions. Overall they are real good and we have received many compliments. Tuesday, I made a trip to Grand Junction to take in an irrigation class and visit Prinoth, our snow cat dealer. It was very educational on both fronts, though learning about the snow cat and the options that we have were uplifting.

14.28. A demo Husky Prinoth should be here in March for us to look at. There are many bells and whistles that these machines have now that can really enhance the skiing experience. I spoke with Mr. Eric Weaver yesterday about leasing options and the future of Nordic skiing here. So there is more research to be done. After getting a demo and the end of the season I plan to have a much better idea of how we can approach a new snow cat.
14.29. Public Relations and Communications

14.30.  “What To Do Magazine” contact and subsequent updates for their calendar of events and activities:  Nordic Center, Imagination Station, Gymnastics, Open Gyms (basketball, soccer, volleyball) and Dobson skating featured.  

14.31. Local Vail Organizations:

14.31.1. Attended Vail Chamber and Business Association meeting January 9th.

14.31.2. Town of Vail Annual Town Meeting on January 9th, complete with VRD table.

14.31.3. Attended PIO group’s meeting (Public Information Officers) on January 10th.

14.31.4. Attended VVCTB (Vail Valley Convention and Tourism Bureau) mixer on January 10th. 

14.32. Contact made with Radio Free Minturn to explore advertising, DJ opportunities.

14.33. Permission granted from TOV and VR to use current Vail Map to highlight our VRD facilities…voicemail left with artist explaining our needs.

14.34. Distributed “Wind Power” stickers to departments for prominent placement on facility windows.

14.35. Ski Trax Magazine to correct misprint of Vail Nordic Center information.

14.36. ICS (incident command) training schedule, level 100 set for May 14.

14.37. Press Releases:

14.37.1. Mr. Stephen Sarro:  “Superintendent of the Year 2006” and “Turf Professional of the Year 2006” awards.

14.38. Attended VLMD (Vail Local Marketing District) meeting on January 15th.  Discussed budget, MTRiP report, Untraditional lodging package promotions (and VRD’s inclusion), branded “Concierge at Vail” program, NYC press trip (First Tee Program info delivered).

14.39. VRD logo inclusion into the weekly PIO (Public Information Officer) release in the Vail Daily, regardless of VRD content being part of that week’s copy.

14.40. Met with Mr. Ben Hohman from NRC Broadcasting (KCMV, JACK, KSKE, The Eagle) to discuss VRD advertising the spring/summer.

14.41. 4 minute spot on TV8 at 7:33 a.m. on January 17th, discussing current VRD info, programs and events with Ms. Tricia Swenson.

14.42. Skied with Mr. Alan Sandberg of the Parent’s Handbook, discussing VRD inclusion in print and website opportunities

14.43. High-Res photo hunt with Ms. Susan Mitchell to produce 2 VRD trade show screens.  

14.44. Connection with Mr. Ian Cropp at Vail Daily regarding the Sports Beat in the paper.

14.45. Meetings January 19th in Denver with LiveNation, AEG and Agent for several top bands.

14.46. String Cheese Incident concert promotions via Radio Free Minturn and Zephyr.

14.47. Brochure racks ordered and en route for VRD facility cross-promotions.

14.48. Youth Services

14.49. Ms. Adrianne Dickson will leave us at the end of January. We have two very good candidates and we will interview an additional candidate early next week; we will make a decision on to whom we want to offer the job.

14.50. We have begun to create marketing pieces for the summer.

14.51. Mr. Chad Young presented the proposal from local after-school providers to the Early Childhood Council in preparation for our proposal to the Board of County Commissioners. Fortunately, the Eagle County HHS Family Service representative’s feel one of their most significant needs is increased capacity and quality in after-school programming. Mr. Young will meet with leaders from other committees in a work-session to try to draft a collaborative document.

14.52. Gymnastics

14.53. The winter optional season began last Saturday with a practice meet at the gymnastics center.  This group of athletes is the highest level in the VRD program.  They will compete through mid-April with the possibility of making USAG Regional competition.  The kids were judged by Ms. Kristen Woodland, and scored well.  With some adjustments to their routines, the kids will be very competitive.

14.54. Gymnastics schedule started on Monday the 8th with the first 2007 term.  This 8-week term runs from January 8th to Saturday, March 3rd.

14.55. Current enrollment for this session is at 306. 

14.56. The winter optional season continues with competition this Saturday January 20th, at the Grand Junction Invitational.  We have 3 children competing.  One in Level 7, and two in Level 8.

14.57. Sports

14.58. Spring soccer signups have been going on for one week now and there are already 200 children participating.  The call for coaches goes out this week.  We sent out sponsorship proposals this week as well.  Although, with signups we already have fourteen sponsors.   
14.59. Adult winter leagues are in full swing.  We have basketball, volleyball and indoor soccer (two nights) as well as nights for drop-in basketball and volleyball.  We are programming six nights a week at Red Sandstone.
14.60. High Country Hoops (youth basketball) starts this weekend and will run for six weeks. 
14.61. Dobson

14.62. Dobson staff has booked a concert for February 17. The Passage Project will play and has a member of the band that attended Battle Mountain High School. This will be the bands live debut.

14.63. Dobson hosted two Battle Mountain High School hockey games.

14.64. String Cheese Incident sales are going along nicely for two shows at Dobson on March 26 and 27.

14.65. Mr. Jared Biniecki and Mr. John Monson met with Mr. Rob Thomas, the GM of the Fillmore Auditorium in Denver, and an employee of Live Nation, a promoting company. We spent 3 hours going over how the concert business works and we found the meeting very valuable.

15. BOARD MEMBER INPUT

15.1. Director Hall reported on the following:

15.2. Stated that she continues to tour department sites, educating herself with building issues and concerns. She stated that each site tour gives her an understanding of building needs and what needs to be addressed immediately. She spent about 3 hours on her last site tour, touring the Golf Clubhouse and Golf Maintenance facility.

15.3. Is very impressed with the work Mr. John Monson has done already with public relations for the VRD and marketing; keep up the good work, it is terrific to see.

15.4. Director Hall suggested that if we cannot get the Red Sandstone site location for Camp Vail this year, she suggested staff market heavily the other camps the VRD has to offer, expanding the capacity of the existing camps the VRD has to offer instead of loosing the kids all together. 

15.5. Director Sackbauer reported on the following:

15.6. Would like to review Mr. Mike Ortiz’s 2006 goals and objectives and his plans for 2007.

15.7. Director Wilson reported on the following:

15.8. Reported that Mr. Bill Wright, Director of Tennis at the Vail Tennis Center from 1972-1999 will be inducted into the Colorado Hall of Fame in Denver February 9, 2007. He would like to send a gift from the Vail Recreation District to show district appreciation for his many years of service in the Vail Valley and for the Vail Community.

15.9. Director Wilson is very excited that Ms. Alice Plain is working with the “1st tee” program. Ms. Plain will be incorporating the program this year at the Vail Golf Course and is delighted to see that Ms. Plain is reinstating junior programs at the Vail Golf Course.

15.10. Would like to thank Mr. John Monson for all the press releases, which he has produced and sent directly to the Board Members via e-mail. He stated that they are very informative and he appreciates being kept in the know.  

15.11. Director Proper reported on the following:

15.12. Appreciates staff attending the Board Meetings. Staff is very informative and it helps when they are present at Board Meetings to ask questions.

15.13. He stated that current systems in place are working very well and make it a more comfortable working environment for all.

16. EXECUTIVE SESSION

16.1. Director Proper made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for the purpose(s) of: §24-6-402(4)(e), C.R.S., “Determining positions relative to matters that may be subject to negotiations; developing strategy for negotiations; and instructing negotiators.” Director Sackbauer seconded.  Approved unanimously

17. ADJOURNMENT

17.1. Up on returning from Executive Session Director Sackbauer motioned to adjourn at 8:30 PM. Director Hall seconded. Approved unanimously.

___________________________

________________________

Michelle Hall, Secretary


Amy Ludke, Assistant Finance Manager
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